Justice without bars: Expanding community sentencing to reduce reoffending

BRIEFING PAPER

January 2025

SMF Social Market Foundation

By Jake Shepherd, Senior Researcher

The UK's prison system is under mounting pressure, sparking political debate about the role of non-custodial sentences in reducing reoffending. Drawing on evidence from international practices, this briefing explores the potential of community sentencing to reduce recidivism rates, improve rehabilitation outcomes, and address prison overcrowding.

KEY POINTS

- Longer prison sentences are increasingly common,¹ with 'sentencing inflation' contributing to overcrowding and poor conditions in prisons.²
- In response to this growing pressure, the government has launched an Independent Sentencing Review to examine both custodial and community-based sentencing options.
- Community sentencing, where offenders are punished without imprisonment, is promoted by campaigners as an alternative to short prison terms.
 - Examples of community sentencing include fines, home detention, community service, restorative justice, and treatment programmes.
 - Imprisonment is expensive, costing £37,500 per person annually, compared to £2,500-£4,000 for a community order.³
- Evidence from other countries suggests community sentences can reduce reoffending and improve rehabilitation outcomes.
 - In the Netherlands, community sentencing reallocates resources toward rehabilitation, with changes in the justice system contributing to a reduced prison population.⁴
 - Norway's exemplar model prioritises rehabilitation through community sanctions, such as electronic monitoring and limited custodial sentences for young offenders. It has one of the world's lowest recidivism rates.⁵
 - Other countries, such as Canada, Australia, Northern Ireland, and New Zealand use community sentencing with positive results.
- The government should consider increasing the use of community sentencing, with international evidence showing there is potential for alleviating pressure on the justice system.

PRISON OVERCROWDING IS IN THE POLITICAL SPOTLIGHT

Longer prison sentences are becoming increasingly common. As highlighted by the Institute for Government, the average prison sentence has risen from 11 months in 2000 to 20 in 2023.⁶ For serious offences, the average prison sentence is now 62.4 months – almost two years longer than in 2010.⁷

This 'sentencing inflation' has contributed to overcrowding and poor conditions in prisons.⁸ In the summer of 2024, capacity pressures within the prison system brought it dangerously close to collapse. On taking office, the new government was forced to announce emergency measures that reduced the custodial term of some sentences. The crisis has sparked debate about the effectiveness of different sentencing options, with political attention now focused on who should go to prison, for how long, and whether there are alternatives.⁹

In response to these challenges, the government has announced an Independent Sentencing Review to ensure a sustainable prison system. Led by former Justice Secretary David Gauke, the Review will interrogate how reforms to sentencing can improve outcomes for offenders, victims, and communities, while delivering on its core purpose of delivering justice. It will examine both custodial sentences and noncustodial, community-based alternatives.¹⁰

This briefing paper focuses on the latter. Building on previous research looking at prison reform,¹¹ we argue that the government should explore increasing the use of community sentencing, with international evidence suggesting these options can be effective at reducing recidivism while promoting rehabilitation.

COMMUNITY SENTENCING PROVIDES AN ALTERNATIVE TO IMPRISONMENT

The debate over sentencing tends to focus on the effectiveness of long versus short prison sentences.¹² Advocates for longer sentences argue they provide greater deterrence, incapacitate offenders for extended periods, and ensure justice for serious crimes. However, keeping people in prison for longer strains prison capacity and comes with significant costs.¹³ This includes expenses of maintaining the care of prisoners and expanding prison infrastructure – a commitment the government has made by planning to create 14,000 new places by 2031.¹⁴

Table 1: Average sentencing cost per person

	Data period	Costs
Custody	2017/18	£37,543
Community order	2016/17	£2,500-£4,000

Source: Parliamentary Office of Science & Technology

The Justice Secretary Shabana Mahmood has stated that building alone is not enough to address the shortage of space in UK prisons.¹⁵ Involving less time behind bars, shorter sentences could be presumed to offer a solution to this. However, there

is growing consensus that they are ineffective, fail to break the cycle of offending, and severely disrupt lives by separating offenders from their families and support networks.¹⁶

Citing Ministry of Justice statistics¹⁷ that link custodial sentences with higher reoffending rates,¹ organisations such as the Prison Reform Trust and Revolving Doors support the greater use of community sentences.¹⁸ Focusing on rehabilitation, advocates argue that it addresses the root causes of criminal behaviour, reduces reoffending, and allows offenders to remain in their communities under tailored conditions, minimising the harms of being in prison. For instance, imprisonment for non-payment of council tax is considered to be disproportionate, cause considerable harm, and an area more appropriately served by non-custodial sentencing.¹⁹

Community sentencing faces some criticism, such as risking public safety, reoffending concerns, and perceived leniency that may fail to meet the public's desire for justice. Types of community sentencing include fines, home detention, community detention, supervision, community service, discharge, restorative justice, and treatment requirements. As noted by the Parliamentary Office of Science & Technology, there is insufficient robust evidence on which of these interventions is most effective or how they should be put into practice.²⁰

INTERNATIONAL EVIDENCE SUGGESTS IT CAN REDUCE REOFFENDING AND ALLEVIATE PRESSURE ON THE PRISON SYSTEM

Previous SMF research has briefly examined sentencing practices.²¹ As well as highlighting a statement from the United Nations that commends the potential of non-custodial sanctions to improve offenders' post-release prospects, particularly for less serious crimes,²² it also touched on alternative approaches in other jurisdictions, using the Netherlands and Norway as key examples. Below, we revisit evidence from these countries with a specific focus on community sentencing.

The Netherlands prioritises community sentencing to better allocate resources to rehabilitation

The Netherlands is renowned for its social liberalism, which is reflected in its criminal justice system. Britain's Minister of State for Prisons, James Timpson, has described the country as a source of inspiration.²³

The SMF has previously highlighted the Netherlands's use of community sentencing, which imprisons fewer offenders and gives greater priority to alternatives such as diversion, fines, suspended sentences, and task penalties²⁴ to allow for a greater allocation of prison resources to rehabilitation.²⁵ Community-based sanctions in the Netherlands are applied to a broader range of offences, with an extensive variety of

ⁱ It is important to note that reoffending rates are difficult to measure. As highlighted by the Prison Reform Trust, published figures tend to use reconviction as a proxy measure, which can be affected by many factors, but it can also refer to the rearrest or reimprisonment of an individual. Definitions of recidivism therefore vary, and comparing it across contexts can be challenging. Recidivism data in this briefing should be interpreted with caution.

non-custodial options available – practices that stem from deliberate policy choices aimed at minimising the use of imprisonment.²⁶

Research conducted by Leiden University and the Netherlands Institute for the Study of Crime and Law Enforcement in 2022 has highlighted the potential long-term advantages of community sentences over short prison terms. The findings show that adults who serve short prison sentences are 55% more likely to reoffend within five years than those given non-custodial sentences. This holds true across different categories of crime, including violent offences, property offences, and other offences. The research notes that subsequent offences linked to short prison terms result in greater financial costs and more future victims.²⁷

The country has experienced lower reoffending rates. Between 2002 and 2008, the two-year reconviction rate for ex-prisoners dropped from 55% to 49%,²⁸ stabilising at 47% for prisoners released in 2017.²⁹ While wider trends are also at play – crime rates have also plummeted, for example, with registered offences declining by 40% between 2008 and 2018³⁰ – changes in the Dutch justice system have contributed to "decarceration" and smaller prison populations.³¹ One study reveals that, between 2005 and 2015, the Dutch prison population almost halved,³² sitting in stark contrast to England and Wales' prison population, which grew by 13% during the same period.³³

With reference to the United States' prison system, the Vera Institute has suggested that prisons should draw on lessons from The Netherlands to improve outcomes, recommending they reduce reliance on "imprisonment as a first response" and expand the use of community-based sanctions. It advises that "policymakers interested in effective corrections should ask whether they are making the best use of the options available to them and explore whether these options be safely expanded".³⁴

Norway's exemplar system also uses community sanctions as substitutes to imprisonment

Norway's prison system is recognised as one of the most effective in the world.³⁵ In the 1990s, 70% of released prisoners reoffended within two years.³⁶ Since then, Norway has overhauled its prison system and its recidivism rate has dropped to 20% as of 2019, one of lowest globally.³⁷ Norway ranks 193rd out of 224 countries for prison population rates, with only 55 prisoners for every 100,000 people.³⁸

According to the Borgen Project, a global poverty non-profit, the key to Norway's success is that it treats prisons as rehabilitation facilities.³⁹ As part of this rehabilitation approach, Norway also uses community sanctions as substitutes to imprisonment, including the serving of short sentences at home with electronic monitoring and alternative measures offenders under the age 18.⁴⁰

Electronic monitoring is linked to lower recidivism

Electronic monitoring (EM) is widely used as an alternative to imprisonment in Norway, where it is primarily viewed as a rehabilitative tool. Offenders can serve their custodial sentences at home under EM, allowing them to maintain ties to their family, job, and community, with the overall goal of promoting reintegration. This system operates on a voluntary basis, acting as a direct substitute for a prison sentence.⁴¹

Under this model, the prison administration converts a custodial sentence into an EM sentence and is managed by the prison and probation services. Eligible offenders are notified by letter about the option to serve their sentence at home under strict surveillance. Those who wish to participate must apply, triggering the preparation of a personal inquiry report. Approval is dependent on meeting certain criteria.⁴²

EM-enforcement is mostly used for short sentences, such as drunk driving offences. A 2019 study suggests that EM is linked to slightly lower recidivism compared to traditional custody, reporting reoffending rates ranging from 6% to 12% for EM participants, compared to 5% to 15% for those in custody, depending on the year and the type of EM.⁴³ The research highlighted that thousands of offenders are "saved" from entering prison in Norway each year and, without EM, the daily prison population in Nordic countries – Denmark, Sweden, and Finland have adopted EM under a similar penological approach – would surpass existing levels by around 10% on average.⁴⁴

It has an exceptionally small young offender prison population

Norway's approach to young offenders prioritises rehabilitation and seeks to avoid imprisonment due to its negative long-term impact on their development. Over recent decades, the number of young people receiving prison sentences has significantly decreased, with imprisonment only used when considered absolutely necessary. On average, only 4–6 young offenders are locked up annually, in specialised institutions with high staff-to-prisoner ratios and a strong focus on support and rehabilitation.⁴⁵ In England and Wales, there was an average of around 450 children in custody at any one time during 2021-22.⁴⁶

Since 2014, Norway has introduced alternatives like Youth Punishment and Youth Follow-Up for offenders aged 15 to 18. These programmes involve restorative processes with victims, tailored action plans, and supervision by multidisciplinary teams, allowing young people to remain with their families and continue living in their communities.⁴⁷ The UK has significantly reduced the number of young offenders in custody – in England and Wales, the number of children in custody has fallen by 77% from 2011-12 to 2021-22⁴⁸ – but it still relies more heavily on imprisonment.⁴⁹

Fighting Knife Crime has pointed out that young offenders released from custody in the UK have the highest reoffending rates compared to those given non-custodial sentences, suggesting that imprisonment fails to rehabilitate children effectively. While acknowledging the challenges of making direct comparisons due to the limitations of recidivism data, the organisation has praised Norway's model for its long-term success, citing its focus on education, health, and integration.⁵⁰

Other countries have had positive outcomes from using community sentencing

Community sentencing is increasingly used in other countries, particularly those with legal systems comparable to the UK.⁵¹ While prison laws and policies naturally vary by context, evidence from these jurisdictions provides valuable insights into how

community sentencing is implemented and its effectiveness in reducing reoffending and promoting rehabilitation.

In Canada, the government has acknowledged that "prison is no more effective a deterrent than more severe intermediate punishments", while also noting the higher cost of imprisonment compared to community supervision.⁵² Public opinion increasingly supports alternative approaches, with 77%-86% of respondents favouring sentences such as diversion, probation, fines, or community service over jail. Support drops for violent crimes, with only 30% in favour of community-based alternatives for offences like assault.⁵³

The Australian Law Reform Commission highlights that community-based sentences provide courts with the opportunity to serve both the community's and the offender's best interests.⁵⁴ While research on Australian community sanctions is limited, existing studies indicate that intensive orders – the most stringent community sentence with close supervision – are more effective than prison at reducing reoffending rates.⁵⁵

In Northern Ireland, restorative youth conferences – which involve the offender, an appropriate adult, a police officer, and a conference coordinator – serve as both an alternative to prosecution and a post-conviction intervention. In 2010-11, 70% of victims attended these conferences, and 100% of them reported satisfaction with the process. Similarly, in New South Wales, Australia, a restorative justice conferencing programme for young offenders revealed that 89% of victims agreed with the outcome plan.⁵⁶

Assessing the efficacy of two community sentencing approaches, the New Zealand Treasury found that individuals sentenced to community are more likely to reoffend within two years of conviction compared to those fined. Additionally, people sentenced to community work were more likely to rely on benefits following their conviction than those who were fined.⁵⁷ The use of community work as a sentence has diminished significantly, making up 53% of community-based sentences in 2010 and just 25% in 2019.⁵⁸

THE GOVERNMENT SHOULD LOOK TO LEARN FROM THE EXPERIENCES OF OTHER COUNTRIES

Evidence from countries like Norway and the Netherlands suggests that expanding alternatives to imprisonment can reduce recidivism and therefore the high turnover of people in prison. While this analysis is far from exhaustive and has left several important questions unaddressed – such as what types of offences should be dealt with in the community, whether they address the vulnerabilities of offenders, and which alternatives are most effective – these approaches have demonstrated positive outcomes while ensuring justice is delivered effectively and humanely.

The government should explore increasing the use of community sentencing. Preventing recidivism is a core focus of judicial policy, and prioritising non-custodial sentences offers a promising path toward achieving this, especially as part of a broader rehabilitation agenda. By prioritising non-custodial sentences, there is potential for alleviating current pressure on the prison system while fostering a more rehabilitative approach to justice. This shift could lead to better long-term outcomes for offenders and broader benefits for society.

ENDNOTES

¹ 'David Gauke's Prisons Sentencing Review Could Pave the Way for Lasting Reform', Institute for Government, 22 October 2024,

https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/comment/david-gauke-prisons-sentencing-review.

² 'Sentence Inflation: A Judicial Critique', The Howard League, 6 September 2024, https://howardleague.org/publications/sentence-inflation-a-judicial-critique/.; Alex Hewson, 'The Sentencing Review Is a Chance to Reset the Dial', Prison Reform Trust, 21 October 2024, https://prisonreformtrust.org.uk/the-sentencing-review-is-a-chance-to-reset-the-dial-ondecades-of-failure-in-penal-policy/.; Jessica Gallagher, 'How a Doubling of Sentence Lengths Helped Pack England's Prisons to the Rafters', The Conversation, 19 September 2024, http://theconversation.com/how-a-doubling-of-sentence-lengths-helped-pack-englandsprisons-to-the-rafters-239242.

³ Robert Mann and Rowena Bermingham, 'Non-Custodial Sentences', *Parliamentary Office of Science and Technology*, January 2020, https://post.parliament.uk/research-briefings/post-pn-0613/.

⁴ 'British Jails Are at a Breaking Point – Here's How the Dutch Halved Their Prison Population', University of Portsmouth, 11 July 2024, https://www.port.ac.uk/news-events-andblogs/blogs/academic-expertise/british-jails-are-at-a-breaking-point-heres-how-the-dutchhalved-their-prison-population.

⁵ 'Highest to Lowest - Prison Population Rate', World Prison Brief, accessed 20 October 2023, https://www.prisonstudies.org/highest-to-

lowest/prison_population_rate?field_region_taxonomy_tid=14.

⁶ 'David Gauke's Prisons Sentencing Review Could Pave the Way for Lasting Reform'.

⁷ 'Bromley Briefings Prison Factfile: February 2024', Prison Reform Trust, February 2024, https://prisonreformtrust.org.uk/publication/bromley-briefings-prison-factfile-february-2024/.

⁸ 'The Howard League | Sentence Inflation'.; Hewson, 'The Sentencing Review Is a Chance to Reset the Dial'.; Gallagher, 'How a Doubling of Sentence Lengths Helped Pack England's Prisons to the Rafters'.

⁹ 'Independent Sentencing Review 2024 to 2025', Ministry of Justice, 14 November 2024, https://www.gov.uk/guidance/independent-sentencing-review-2024-to-2025.

¹⁰ 'Independent Sentencing Review 2024 to 2025'.

¹¹ 'Roads to Recovery: Exploring UK Prison Rehabilitation and Its Alternatives', Social Market Foundation., accessed 23 January 2025, https://www.smf.co.uk/publications/prison-rehabilitation-alternatives/.

¹² 'Custodial Sentences', *Sentencing Council* (blog), accessed 23 January 2025, https://www.sentencingcouncil.org.uk/sentencing-and-the-council/types-of-sentence/custodial-sentences/.

¹³ "Imprisonment Is Expensive" - Breaking down the Costs and Impacts Globally', Penal Reform International, accessed 23 January 2025,

https://www.penalreform.org/blog/imprisonment-is-expensive-breaking-down-the-costsand/.; 'Prisons Cost £4.2 Billion in 2022/23', Russell Webster, 27 March 2024, https://www.russellwebster.com/how-much-does-prison-cost/.

¹⁴ 'Shabana Mahmood: Prison Space May Run out despite Plans to Expand', BBC News, 11 December 2024, https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/c047zd1qk14o.

¹⁵ 'Shabana Mahmood'.

¹⁶ 'The Effectiveness of Sentencing Options on Reoffending', *Sentencing Council*, 2022.; 'Immediate Steps to Reduce the Prison Population', *Nacro* (blog), accessed 23 January 2025, https://www.nacro.org.uk/news-views/immediate-steps-to-reduce-the-prison-population/.

¹⁷ Georgina Eaton and Aidan Mews, 'The Impact of Short Custodial Sentences, Community Orders and Suspended Sentence Orders on Reoffending', *Ministry of Justice*, 2019.; '2013 Compendium of Re-Offending Statistics and Analysis', *Ministry of Justice*, 2013.

¹⁸ 'Prison: The Facts' (Prison Reform Trust, 2023).; 'Reducing the Use of Short Prison Sentences in Favour of a Smarter Approach' (Revolving Doors, n.d.).

¹⁹ 'Looking through the Keyhole', StepChange, October 2024.

²⁰ Mann and Bermingham, 'Non-Custodial Sentences'.

²¹ 'Roads to Recovery'.

²² 'Prison and Penal Reform: The Need for Change', United Nations : Office on Drugs and Crime, accessed 23 January 2025, //www.unodc.org/unodc/en/justice-and-prison-reform/prison-reform-and-alternatives-to-imprisonment.html.

²³ Renate van der Zee, 'In the Netherlands, We're Closing Our Emptying Prisons. What Can Other Countries Learn from How We Did It?', *The Guardian*, 14 October 2024, sec. Opinion, https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2024/oct/14/netherlands-prisons-dutch-sentencing.

²⁴ Ram Subramanian and Alison Shames, 'Sentencing and Prison Practices in Germany and the Netherlands', *Federal Sentencing Reporter* 27, no. 1 (2014): 33–45, https://doi.org/10.1525/fsr.2014.27.1.33.

²⁵ 'Do the Dutch Have the Answer to UK Prison Crisis?', Sky News, 22 February 2017, https://news.sky.com/story/do-the-dutch-have-the-answer-to-uk-prison-crisis-10777247.

²⁶ Subramanian and Shames, 'Sentencing and Prison Practices in Germany and the Netherlands'.

²⁷ Hilde Wermink et al., 'Een Oude Vraag Opnieuw Onderzocht: Effecten van Korte Gevangenisstraffen Ten Opzichte van Niet-Vrijheidsbenemende Straffen Op Recidive Op Basis van Een Instrumentele Variabele Benadering', *Tijdschrift Voor Criminologie* 64, no. 2 (2022): 147–69, https://doi.org/10.5553/TvC/0165182X2022064002001.; see Koosje Heurter, 'Short Prison Sentences Lead to More Repeat Crime', *NSCR* (blog), 21 November 2022, https://nscr.nl/en/short-prison-sentences-lead-to-more-repeat-crime/.

²⁸ 'Recidivism Report 2002-2008 Trends in the Reconviction Rate of Dutch Offenders', U.S. Department of Justice, December 2011,

https://www.ojp.gov/ncjrs/virtuallibrary/abstracts/recidivism-report-2002-2008-trends-reconviction-rate-dutch

²⁹ 'Recidivism among Offenders in the Netherlands: Report on the Period 2006-2018' (Dutch Ministry of Justice and Security, 2019),

https://repository.wodc.nl/bitstream/handle/20.500.12832/228/Cahier_2019-10_Summary_tcm28-

396009.pdf?sequence=4&isAllowed=y#:~:text=Between%202006%20and%202012%20the, for%20those%20convicted%20in%202015.&text=%E2%80%A2-

,The%20adjusted%20average%20number%20of%20new%20criminal%20cases%20per%20 year,the%20research%20period%2C%20at%200.3.

³⁰ Senay Boztas, 'Why Are There so Few Prisoners in the Netherlands?', The Guardian, 12 December 2019, sec. World news, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/dec/12/why-are-there-so-few-prisoners-in-thenetherlands.

³¹ 'British Jails Are at a Breaking Point – Here's How the Dutch Halved Their Prison Population'.

³² 'Explaining the Collapse of the Prison Population in the Netherlands: Testing the Theories', European Journal of Criminology, 22 January 2020, https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1477370819896220.

nttps://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.11///14/73/0619696220.

³³ Georgina Sturge, 'UK Prison Population Statistics', *House of Commons Library*, 23 January 2025, https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/sn04334/.

³⁴ 'Sentencing and Prison Practices in Germany and the Netherlands', Vera Institute, October 2013, https://www.vera.org/publications/sentencing-and-prison-practices-in-germany-and-the-netherlands-implications-for-the-united-states.

³⁵ First Step Alliance, 'Rehabilitation Lessons from Norway's Prison System', First Step Alliance, 3 January 2022, https://www.firststepalliance.org/post/norway-prison-systemlessons.

³⁶ 'Norway's Humane Approach to Prisons Can Work Here Too', UCSF Magazine, Summer 2021, https://magazine.ucsf.edu/norways-humane-approach-prisons-can-work-here-too.

³⁷ How Norway Turns Criminals into Good Neighbours', BBC News, 6 July 2019, sec. Stories, https://www.bbc.com/news/stories-48885846.

³⁸ 'Highest to Lowest - Prison Population Rate'.

³⁹ Norway's Prison System Benefits Its Economy', The Borgen Project (blog), 6 November 2020, https://borgenproject.org/norways-prison-system/.

⁴⁰ John Todd-Kvam, 'The Changing Role of Community Sanctions in Norway', in *Punishment, Probation and Parole: Mapping Out 'Mass Supervision' In International Contexts*, ed. Katharina Maier, Rosemary Ricciardelli, and Fergus McNeill (Emerald Publishing Limited, 2023), 55–78, https://doi.org/10.1108/978-1-83753-194-320231004.

⁴¹ Tapio Lappi-Seppälä, 'Community Sanctions as Substitutes to Imprisonment in the Nordic Countries', *Crime and Justice* 40, no. 1 (August 2011): 199–264, https://doi.org/10.1086/661113.

42 Lappi-Seppälä.

⁴³ Lappi-Seppälä.

⁴⁴ Lappi-Seppälä.

⁴⁵ 'Punishment or Rehabilitation? Comparing Two Countries – Is Norway Succeeding Where the UK Is Failing?', Fighting Knife Crime, 13 January 2023, https://www.fightingknifecrime.london/news-posts/punishment-or-rehabilitationcomparing-two-countries-is-norway-succeeding-where-the-uk-is-failing.

⁴⁶ 'Youth Justice Statistics: 2021 to 2022', Youth Justice Board, 26 January 2023, https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/youth-justice-statistics-2021-to-2022/youth-justice-statistics-2021-to-2022-accessible-version.

⁴⁷ 'Punishment or Rehabilitation?'

⁴⁸ 'Youth Justice Statistics'.

49 'Punishment or Rehabilitation?'

⁵⁰ 'Punishment or Rehabilitation?'

⁵¹ See Michael Tonry, 'Punishments, Politics, and Prisons in Western Countries', *Crime and Justice* 51 (January 2022): 7–57, https://doi.org/10.1086/721278.

⁵² Department of Justice Government of Canada, 'Community-Based Sentencing: The Perspectives of Crime Victims', Government of Canada, accessed 23 January 2025, https://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/rp-pr/cj-jp/victim/rr04_vic1/p1.html. ⁵³ Department of Justice Government of Canada, 'Research at a Glance - Community-Based Sentencing', Government of Canada, 31 October 2017, https://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/rp-pr/jr/rg-rco/2018/mar07.html.

⁵⁴ 'Community-Based Sentences' (Australian Law Reform Commission, 2019), https://www.alrc.gov.au/wp-

content/uploads/2019/08/fr133_07._community_based_sentences.pdf.

⁵⁵ Dr Melissa Hamilton, 'The Effectiveness of Sentencing Options: A Review of Key Research Findings', *Sentencing Academy*, January 2021, https://www.sentencingacademy.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/The-Effectiveness-of-Sentencing-Options-1.pdf.

⁵⁶ 'RJC Response to Punishment and Reform: Effective Community Sentences Consultation Paper' (Restorative Justice Council, n.d.),

https://restorativejustice.org.uk/sites/default/files/resources/files/RJC%20response%20to %20Punishment%20and%20Reform.pdf.

⁵⁷ 'The Impact of Sentencing on Adult Offenders' Future Employment and Re-Offending -Community Work Versus Fines', The Treasury New Zealand, 23 June 2015, https://www.treasury.govt.nz/publications/wp/impact-sentencing-adult-offenders-futureemployment-and-re-offending-community-work-versus-fines-wp-15-04.

⁵⁸ 'Supervision Most Common Community-Based Sentence', New Zealand Law Society, 6 July 2020, https://www.lawsociety.org.nz/news/newsroom/supervision-most-common-community-based-sentence/.